METROPOLITAN WASHINGTON COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS

777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002-4290
MINUTES

Board of Directors' Meeting

COG Board Room

September 12, 2007
BOARD MEMBERS, ALTERNATES AND PARTICIPANTS PRESENT AND NOT PRESENT

*SEE ATTACHED CHART FOR ATTENDANCE
STAFF

David J. Robertson, Executive Director

Lee Ruck, General Counsel

Nicole Hange, Clerk to the Board

----------------------------------------------------------

1.  
CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Vice-Chairman Michael Knapp, standing in for Chairman Vincent Gray, called the meeting to order at 12:15 p.m. with a recitation of the pledge of allegiance.

2.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF JULY 11, MINUTES 
Motion was made, seconded, and carried unanimously to adopt the minutes of the July 11 meeting.
3.  AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA

There were no amendments to the agenda. 
4. ANNOUNCEMENTS
Vice Chairman Knapp announced that the COG 50th Anniversary save-the-date cards have been mailed and formal invitations will be distributed in the next week and requested that if they have not already done so, for members to mark it down on their calendars for November 15 at the Mellon Auditorium.
On behalf of Chairman Gray, Vice-Chairman Knapp appointed the following members to serve on the 2008 Nominating Committee: Chair-Vincent Gray, District of Columbia; Adrian Fenty, District of Columbia; Camille Exum, Prince George’s County; Alan Imhoff, City of Frederick; Joan Dubois, Fairfax County; and Lindy Hockenberry, City of Falls Church.  

After a dry summer the region seems to be in good shape heading into the fall and winter in terms of water supply.  While some parts of the region, mainly agricultural areas, continue to struggle with little rain fall, the region’s water supply storage is at 100 percent and rainfall and groundwater levels are expected to be average. 

Vice Chairman Knapp also expressed the Board’s condolences on the recent passing of Jack Ticer, husband of Virginia State Senator Patsy Ticer, and Effi Barry former wife of District of Columbia Councilmember Marion Barry.  

5.  EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director David Robertson was presented with a proclamation recognizing COG’s 50th Anniversary by the Rockville City Council in July.  He recently met with Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority Board Vice Chairman H.R. Crawford on August 2 to discuss taxi cab reciprocity issues and continued coordination with the Transportation Planning Board.

Mr. Robertson along with the Assistant Executive Director Naomi Friedman stated met with staff from the office of Congressman Steny Hoyer to brief them on COG’s policy programs and priorities.   Staff plans to increase its outreach to the region’s congressional delegation in the fall as well as the state legislatures in early 2008.  Strengthening relationships with these groups is and will continue to be a high priority of the organization.
Along with COG’s Director of Transportation Planning, Mr. Roberson met with District of Columbia Councilmember Yvette Alexander on August 9 to brief her on COG and her appointment to the Transportation Planning Board.

Fairfax County Board Chairman Gerry Connolly prepared a piece for the Washington Post’s “Close to Home” section regarding the region’s allocation of Urban Area Security Initiative funds focusing specifically on the unmet needs of the region.  

COG also received a letter from District of Columbia Councilmember Tommy Wells urging the region’s support and participation in “Car Free Day,” a reciprocal letter was sent highlighting the principles COG is involved in.

Mr. Robertson urged support from the Board in solidifying attendance of the Governors of Maryland and Virginia at the 50th Anniversary Gala in November.  Mr. Robertson will be meeting with District of Columbia Mayor Adrian Fenty next week and hopes to confirm his participation at that time. 
6. CONSENT AGENDA
Supplemental Documents Resolutions R51-07 to R61-07 (electronic and hardcopy)
A) APPOINTMENT OF 2008 NOMINATING COMMITTEE
The Board Chairman appointed several COG members to the 2008 Nominating Committee.  The Committee shall recommend: 1) a slate of corporate officers for action by the General Membership meeting, which will be held in conjunction with the COG Anniversary Gala on November 15, 2007; and 2) a slate of Board of Directors officers for action by the Board at its January 9, 2008 meeting.

B. WEDNESDAY’S CHILD 

The Board adopted Resolution R52-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to accept a $52,000 grant from the Freddie Mac Foundation for the Wednesday’s Child program.  Wednesday’s Child represents a long partnership between the Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments (COG), the Freddie Mac Foundation, NBC4 and local child welfare agencies.  Begun in 1992, this televised adoption program finds loving adoptive homes for children in the Washington, DC metropolitan region.  It also continues as the flagship for a nationwide network of Wednesday’s Child programs sponsored by the Freddie Mac Foundation. This $52,000 grant will be used to support the Wednesday’s Child program in FY 2008.  

C.  REGIONAL FOSTER PARENT APPRECIATION GALA

The Board adopted Resolution R53-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to accept a $100,000 donation from the Freddie Mac Foundation for the 2008 Regional Foster Parent Appreciation Gala.  This event honors foster parents from around the region for their dedication and service to children in foster care.  As in previous years, more than 700 foster parents are expected to attend.  The 2008 Regional Foster Parent Gala will be held on May 17, 2008.


D. CHILDREN TO CHILDREN DONATION

The Board adopted Resolution R54-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to accept a $50,000 donation from the Freddie Mac Foundation for the Children to Children project.  Children to Children is a grass-roots, family run charity which provides new duffel bags for children in foster care.  COG acts as the fiscal agent for Children to Children.  
E. Resolution Authorizing the Executive Director to Receive a Grant from the United States Department of Homeland Security and Enter into a Sub-Agreement with the United States Geological Survey (USGS) to Implement a Program to Calibrate Existing Source Water Security Monitors in the Potomac and Patuxent Rivers 

The Board adopted R55-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to sign a grant agreement for $360,641 with the United States Department of Homeland Security and to use part of those grant funds to enter into sub-agreement between COG and USGS for $275,000. The 11 month grant, which is funded through an Urban Area Security Initiative FY2006 grant, will provide COG and USGS operational support for the calibration of biological and chemical source water security monitors.  The grant will not exceed $360,641.  No COG matching funds are required.

F. Resolution Authorizing the Executive Director to Receive Urban Area Security Initiative Funds to Implement a Program to Maintain a Network of Existing Water Security Monitors in the National Capitol Region

The Board adopted R56-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to sign a grant agreement for $400,000 with the United States Department of Homeland Security. The two year grant, which is being funded through an Urban Area Security Initiative FY2007 grant, will support the continued maintenance and operation of the NCR’s biological and chemical water security monitoring network.  The grant will not exceed $400,000.  No COG matching funds are required.

G. Resolution Authorizing the Executive Director to Enter into a Contract with the American Institute of Urban and Regional Affairs to accomplish deliverables under a Grant with the United States Forest Service for a Urban Waste Wood and Recovery Demonstration Program

The Board adopted R57-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to execute a contract with the American Institute of Urban and Regional Affairs in an amount not to exceed $35,000 of federal funds for the purposes of establishing a wood waste recovery demonstration program in Montgomery County, MD.  The project duration will be 12 months from the receipt of funding.  No COG matching funds are required. 

H. Resolution Authorizing the Executive Director to Submit a Grant Proposal to the Summit Fund of Washington for the Anacostia Watershed Restoration - Increasing Citizen Activism and Effectiveness project

The Board adopted R58-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to submit a proposal and execute a contract in an amount not to exceed $54,407 to assist the Anacostia Watershed Citizens Advisory Committee (AWCAC) in holding a series of environmental workshops, planning and hosting a one-day stormwater summit, and developing an Anacostia citizens stormwater management guide. The project duration will be 12 months from the receipt of funding. No COG matching funds are required.

I. Resolution Authorizing the Executive Director to enter into a Federal Cost-Sharing Agreement (FCSA) with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineer, Baltimore District, for the purpose of developing an Anacostia Watershed Restoration Plan

The Board adopted R59-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to enter into partnership agreements with Montgomery County, Prince George’s County, the District of Columbia and the state of Maryland, enabling the Council to enter into the FCSA. The FCSA will include a total, pass-through cash amount, not to exceed $450,842, to the Corps. COG will retain an additional cash amount, not to exceed $276,000, for its planning, technical support and coordination-related services. The project duration is two-years. No COG matching funds are required.

J. Resolution Authorizing an Application to the Virginia Division of Mines, Minerals and Energy through the U.S. Dept. of Energy for a Clean Energy and Air Quality Integration Grant

The Board adopted Resolution R60-07, authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to submit a grant application to the Virginia Division of Mines, Minerals and Energy for a U.S. Dept. of Energy Clean Energy and Air Quality Integration grant in an amount not to exceed $125,000.  The proposed grant will support a regional project to develop tools for quantifying energy savings, increased renewable generation and reduced emissions of greenhouse gases and nitrogen oxides that result from Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy measures.  Project duration is two years and will be will conducted in partnership with the Virginia Office of Energy, the Maryland Energy Administration, the District Energy Office and the air quality agencies in Maryland, Virginia and the District of Columbia. Matching funds not to exceed $25,000 will be identified from already budgeted regional environmental program funds.

K. Resolution Authorizing the Executive Director to Enter into a Contract with New World APPS, Inc. for Network Operations Support 

The Board adopted Resolution R61-07 authorizing the Executive Director, or his designee, to enter into a new contract with New World Apps, Inc.  In an effort to minimize costs, COG has been outsourcing some of its IT operations. The contract for those services was recently re-bid through a competitive process.  New World Apps, Inc. was the selected vendor for the new contract in an amount not to exceed $225,000. The funds for this contract were included in COG's approved FY2008 budget.  No COG matching funds are required.   

 
ACTION: Upon motion made, and seconded, Resolutions R51-07 through R61-07 were unanimously approved and adopted.  

7. COG RETREAT OUTCOMES
Supplemental Documents:  Retreat Summary (electronic)
In addition to great attendance and a beautiful location, this year’s Annual Board Retreat successfully provided members with an opportunity to network and have open honest dialogue with each other.  Substantive discussions were held on Greater Washington 2050 an outgrowth of last year’s “Envision Greater Washington” initiative, recommendations from the May 30 Futures Forum, and continued support for Metro Dedicated Funding.   Portions of the retreat were also dedicated to sharing best practices of member jurisdictions, FY 2009 budget, and potential amendments to the COG bylaws.

The major focus of the retreat were the ‘big-picture’ issues of growth and development with a push towards action oriented outcomes.  Climate change, energy efficiency, sustainable development, and affordable housing were each identified as areas in need of further exploration. Each of these items will come before the Board as they come to fruition.  
Metro dedicated funding has, and will continue to be, a priority of the Board.  Legislation has passed the House and is currently before the Senate.  There are rumbling of the need for amendments, though House/Senate staffs have cautioned the difficulty of doing so.  COG staff will continue to monitor and provide updates.  Fairfax County Supervisor Penny Gross requested that updates be given through email or otherwise as information arises due to the timeliness of the issue. 

A summary of the Retreat, its attendees, and the evaluation was included in the member’s packets.   

8. PRESENTATION ON MDPC RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A GREATER WASHINGTON 2050 COMPACT INITIATIVE 
Supplemental Documents:  Greater Washington 2050 Draft Report (electronic)

In April the COG Board charged the Metropolitan Development Policy Committee (MDPC) with reviewing the outcomes of the Envision Greater Washington effort in 2006.  Specifically the Board asked MDPC to identify initiative goals and objectives and a governance structure that could be implemented by COG to address four broad principles tied to COG’s strategic plan: stronger multi-sector, multi-jurisdictional and civic involvement; leveraging existing plans and visions; public choice through deeper understanding of the impact and consequences of alternative growth investment scenarios; and a commitment to actions and outcomes.  MDPC Chair Thomas Dernoga briefed the Board on these recommendations and the process and timetable for implementation with input from other members of the committee including Harriet Tregoning of the District of Columbia, and Fairfax County Supervisor Sharon Bulova.  
MDPC established a work group to respond to the Board’s request and its members felt strongly that any effort must build upon recent and long-term achievements of COG and its member local governments to address growth.  The committee’s proposal has two components: working across jurisdictions to identify common planning goals from already identified comprehensive plans, in an effort to support a shared regional vision and taking advantage of the many visions and goals underway; and to focus this review in a regional planning exercise focused on implementation and the opportunity to more effectively compete for federal resources.  

Recommendations include a renaming of the initiative to “Greater Washington 2050,” the establishment of a sub-committee specifically charged with assessing regional growth related issues through a literature review and survey of civic attitudes towards these issues and the development of a Compact agreement outlining identified goals; the development of metrics to evaluate the progress in achieving these goals; and the development of a communications plan to gain local-official by-in and better educate and inform the public.  
Mr. Dernoga stated that the MDPC met earlier today to discuss the recommendations of the report and its members raised some concern with the two-year time span of the initiative arguing that this a is a project that must stay at the forefront and should be implemented as soon as possible.  The committee was also unclear as to the Board’s expectations and time frame of the regional survey.
District of Columbia City Administrator Dan Tangherlini stated that an important and key component in effectively determining the goals of the compact is understanding what the public wants and expects; there must be regional agreement if this is going to be useful.   

Fairfax County Supervisor Penny Gross added that the COG sponsored IRE group could be an instrumental tool in vetting this process; specifically the survey.

Loudoun County Supervisor Lori Waters stated that her jurisdiction just completed a very successful quality of life survey to measure how the County is doing in meeting the needs of its constituents.  She noted that the implementation process and goals may change many times over the course of the project but that civic by-in is a must.  She suggested the utilization of an independent organization for the survey, possibly a university, similar to what has been used in Orange County, CA.  Ms. Waters also cautioned the committee when developing its metrics as there are different opinions of what is or is not desirable across the region.  

Mr. Robertson stated that the Committee would modify the report to reflect the suggestions of MDPC’s earlier meeting, distribute for final comment from local elected officials, and report back to the Board in October for final adoption.   

9. PRESENTATION ON EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS ACTIVITIES AND ACHIEVEMENTS
Supplemental Documents: Homeland Security Update Memo: Electronic

September is National Emergency Preparedness Month and local and state governments across the country and in the National Capital Region will be marking the occasion with a wide-range of initiatives to promote greater preparedness by area residents and businesses.  Prince George’s County Chief Administrative Office Jacqueline Brown and Chris Geldart Director of National Capital Region Coordination will brief the COG Board on recent progress on emergency planning, preparedness and response in the National Capital Region.
Since the tragic events on September 11, 2001 the region has taken significant steps towards improving security and better preparing the region for the continuing threats it faces.  Today, the region is equipped with better resources for local needs, improved coordination, and an unparalleled commitment from all levels of officials.  Much work remains to be done however, and in recognizing this need the federal government has dedicated substantial resources through the Urban Area Security Initiative (UASI) grant program to selected urban areas across the country, including the NCR.  The Program’s intent is to create a sustainable national model program whereby urban areas can share lessons learned and best practices and includes a jurisdictional assessment and a strategy development component.  

In the past, the region has utilized these grant funds to enhance its interoperable communications, improve public education for disaster preparedness, and better equip first responders.

The Department of Homeland security recently announced the allocation of UASI funding for FY 2007 granting the NCR $61.6 million.  These funds will be used to upgrade local bomb squads, complete radio communications upgrades within all underground segments of Metrorail tunnels and complete the integration of local, state, and federal law enforcement data.  Many disaster preparation programs will be left unfunded however, as the amount allocated is just under half of what was requested.  To better plan for next year’s funding decisions and leverage additional funding for regional priorities through other sources, a portion of the FY 2007 dollars will be used for comprehensive planning including the development of a strategy to meet the region’s mass care and medical surge needs during a catastrophic event.  
Mr. Geldart briefly introduced himself as the new Director of the Office of National Capital Region Coordination in the Department of Homeland Security and provided a general overview of the office’s responsibilities.  
10.  MEMBER TIME
No issues were discussed. 

11.  EXECUTIVE SESSION ON THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

The Board convened in Executive Session to discuss the results of the performance evaluation process conducted by the Employee Compensation and Benefits Review Committee (ECBR) and other Board members.  

12. RECONVENE PUBLIC SESSION
Upon returning to public session the Board of Directors voted on the recommendations made by the ECBR.  

ACTION: Upon motion made, and seconded, Resolution R50-07.
ATTENDANCE: SEPTEMBER 12, 2007
BOARD OF DIRECTORS/ALTERNATES 2007
	Jurisdiction
	Member
	Y/N
	Alternate
	Y/N



	District of Columbia
	
	
	
	

	     Executive
	Hon. Adrian Fenty
	N
	
	

	
	Mr. Dan Tangherlini
	Y
	
	

	     Council
	Hon. Vincent Gray
	N
	
	

	
	Hon. Carol Schwartz 
	N
	Hon. Phil Mendelson
	Y

	
	
	
	
	

	Maryland
	
	
	
	

	Bowie
	Hon. G. Frederick Robinson
	N
	
	

	College Park
	Hon. Robert Catlin
	Y
	
	

	City of Frederick
	Hon. William Holtzinger
	N
	Alan Imhoff
	Y

	Frederick County
	Hon. David Gray
	Y
	
	

	Gaithersburg
	Hon. John Schlichting
	Y
	
	

	Greenbelt
	Hon. Judith “J” F. Davis
	Y
	
	

	Montgomery County
	
	
	
	

	      Executive
	Hon. Isiah Leggett
	N
	Mr. Tim Firestine
	N

	      Council
	Hon. Roger Berliner
	Y
	
	

	
	Hon. Michael Knapp
	Y
	
	

	Prince George’s County
	
	
	
	

	      Executive
	Hon. Jack B. Johnson
	N
	Dr. Jacqueline Brown
	Y

	      Council
	Hon. Camille A. Exum
	N
	
	

	
	Hon. Tony Knotts
	N
	
	

	Rockville
	Hon. Robert E. Dorsey
	N
	
	

	Takoma Park
	Hon. Bruce Williams
	N
	
	

	Maryland General Assembly
	Hon. William Bronrott
	Y
	
	

	Virginia
	
	
	
	

	Alexandria
	Hon. William Euille 
	N
	Hon. Redella Pepper
	Y

	Arlington County
	Hon. G. N. Jay Fisette
	Y
	
	

	City of Fairfax
	Hon. Gary Rasmussen 
	Y
	
	

	Fairfax County
	Hon. Gerald E. Connolly
	N
	
	

	
	Hon. Penelope A. Gross
	Y
	
	

	
	Hon. Joan DuBois
	N
	
	

	Falls Church
	Hon. Robin Gardner
	N
	Ms. Lindy Hockenberry
	N

	Loudoun County
	Hon. Lori Waters
	Y
	
	

	Manassas
	Hon. Douglas Waldron
	N
	
	

	Manassas Park
	Hon. Frank Jones
	N
	
	

	Prince William County
	Hon. Hilda Barg 
	Y
	Mr. Dana Fenton
	N

	
	Hon. Corey Stewart
	N
	
	

	Virginia General Assembly
	Hon. James M. Scott
	Y
	
	


	Other Participants


	
	
	
	

	Harriet Tregoning, Director
District of Columbia Office of Planning
	
	
	
	

	Thomas Dernoga, Councilmember, Prince George’s County
	
	
	
	

	Sharon Bulova, 
Supervisor, Fairfax County 
	
	
	
	

	Chris Geldart, Department of Homeland Security
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